


TOWN OF WATSON LAKE

REGULAR MEETING								MEETING NO. 15
COUNCIL CHAMBERS							August 18, 2020

ATTENDANCE								ABSENT

CHRISTOPHER IRVIN –ACTING MAYOR					PUBLIC	
LAUREN HANCHAR – COUNCILOR						J.Brown – Zoom
THOMAS SLAGER – COUNCILOR						J. Devies – Zoom
ERIN LABONTE – COUNCILOR						

ADMINISTRATION

CAMERON LOCKWOOD – CAO
TERRI CLOSE – Municipal Clerk

The meeting was called to order at 6:00 pm by Acting Mayor Irvin.
AGENDA 
MOTION 020-15-124

Moved by Councilor Hanchar, seconded by Councilor Labonbte
that:

The Agenda be accepted as presented.

-CARRIED –
MINUTES 
MOTION 020-15-125

Moved by Councilor Labonte, seconded by Councilor Hanchar 
that:

The minutes be adopted from the Regular Meeting of July 21, 2020.

-CARRIED –
MOTION 020-15-126

Moved by Councilor Labonte, seconded by Councilor Hanchar 
that:

The minutes be adopted from the Special Meeting of August 9, 2020.

-CARRIED-
ACCOUNTS
PAYABLE 
MOTION 020-15-127

Moved by Councilor Labonte, seconded by Councilor Slager
that:

The Open Payables in the amount of $235,313.01 be paid.

-CARRIED –
REPORTS

Council was in receipt of the Departmental Quarterly reports and discussed the following items. 

Recreation Department – Councilor Labonte expressed concerns with the kitchen at the ski chalet as it is not functional and enquired whether the Town could apply for CDF funding to assist with the necessary upgrades. Administration will look into this further during the budget review process.

Councilor Slager addressed the water damage at the Rec Centre that occurred as a result of the engineering firm not repairing the roof properly and questioned if the Town could seek compensation. 
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Administration advised that the situation has been corrected, however there is no legal recourse as it was a subcontractor that had done the work and is no longer in business. 

Councilor Labonte asked what the Town planned for the mower that is being replaced at the Public Works Department and was advised that the old unit will go out to public auction.  

Council questioned whether the grass that had been mowed from Wye Lake Park would be taken to the Landfill compost pile. Admin advised that with limited staff and due to the lateness of the season, the grass will not be moved to the landfill this year. 
CAO REPORT

Administration provided an update on the Administration Building. There is a new Superintendent on site and work is moving ahead. 

Foundation work is to start at the new Fire Hall/Public Works building.

The draft OCP is now complete and a 3rd meeting is scheduled with the focus group to review all comments that have been received on the OCP. The group has been very productive and Stantec is planning to come to Watson Lake in an attempt to move forward and engage community members. They are waiting for comments from Liard First Nation, however there has been no response as of yet. 

There has been no development on Frances Avenue on three of the YG lots that were sold under an agreement for sale and the two-year building commitment is about to terminate.   YG is also pursuing building commitments on properties belonging to Cornell & Cashato. 

Cimco has been contacted and will be in the Yukon in early September to initiate start-up for the ice plant. Hockey Yukon is doing a safety plan that all hockey organizations can use for a safe COVID free hockey season. Both Minor hockey and the Old-timers have been contacted and a schedule will be prepared once the safety plan is in place.
Safety procedures and policies are being prepared for re-opening the Recreation facility, and will need the approval of the Health Emergency Operations Center.
 
Charlie Crane, Fire Chief is on medical leave and Michael Boone is acting in his absence. 

The tender for the loader/mower has been advertised.

Outstanding taxes are being followed up on through the tax lien process and the Sherriff has been hired to deliver paperwork to the individual property owners. 

Councilor Labonte was appreciative of the work that the Recreation Manager has done in being coactive with user groups to ensure a safe plan is in place prior to consideration of opening the recplex.  
BY-LAWS

MOTION 020-15-128

Moved by Councilor Labonte, seconded by Councilor Slager
that:

By-Law 2020-09, being a by-law to provide for grants be introduced for First & Second Reading.
-CARRIED-

Council discussed the By-law and the amount of grants that are provided annually to the various non-profit groups to waive their property taxes. Council addressed the amount of the grants that certain groups are receiving and suggested this be reviewed further. Councilor Labonte suggested that Administration review the bylaw and provide recommendations to Council. She also recommended that the non-profit groups provide their fundraising efforts along with Financial statements.

MOTION 020-15-129

Moved by Councilor Hanchar, seconded by Councilor Slager
that:
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By-Law 2020-10, being a by-law to regulate the 2020 Municipal Mayoral By-election be introduced for First & Second Reading.

-CARRIED-
MOTION 020-15-130

Moved by Councilor Slager, seconded by Councilor Labonte
that:

By-Law 2020-11, being a By-law to appoint an interim Mayor & Deputy Mayor be introduced for First & Second Reading.

-CARRIED -
NEW &
UNFINISHED

PLOW TRUCK
TENDER

Council reviewed information provided by Administration on the proposal for the purchase of a plow truck. One tender was received from Inland Kenworth in the amount of $345,981.00 plus GST.  The Town had applied for and received gas tax funding in the amount of $350,000.00 for the purchase.

MOTION 020-15-131

Moved by Councilor Labonte, seconded by Councilor Hanchar
that:

Council approve the recommendation to accept the proposal from Inland Kenworth for the purchase of the plow truck.
-CARRIED -
WHEEL LOADER
REPLACEMENT

Council reviewed information provided by Administration on the proposal for the purchase of a Wheel loader. The Town had applied for and received gas tax funding in the amount of $300,000.00 for the purchase. 

The Town received four proposals to supply the new wheel loader, which were all below the budget of $300,000 00.

MOTION 020-15-132

Moved by Councilor Slager, seconded by Councilor Labonte
that:

Council approve the recommendation to accept the proposal from Finning Canada for the wheel loader replacement in the amount of $265,200.00.

-CARRIED -
COUNCILOR
OPEN FORUM

Councilor Slager addressed the Outstanding tax report and noted several properties that have not yet paid the 2020 taxes.  Administration advised that the taxes are not due until September 2nd.

Councilor Labonte expressed concern with the speed which the 1st responders take when responding to an incident, and enquired if they are required to comply with regulations. Administration advised that they are governed under the Motor Vehicle act and must comply with the speed limits posted. Councilor Labonte suggested that 1st responders be advised of the importance of adhering to speed limits.
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Mayor Irvin suggested that the Town Website provide a link to show what the Town of Watson Lake is doing to ensure that all COVID precautions are being followed. 

GALLERY OPEN
FORUM
John Devries asked about the curling ice and what plans are in place for the 2020 curling season. Administration provided an update on the situation and informed Mr. Devries that the curling sheets would again be installed on the hockey ice. Mr. Devries agreed to liaise with the Recreation Manager to discuss when the curling sheets will be ready for the season.

Council requested that Administration provide the costs to operate the ice plant and any additional costs if curling was to be relocated to its original location in the facility. 
ADJOURNMENT
MOTION 020-15-132

Moved by Councilor Hanchar, seconded by Councilor Labonte
that:

There being no further business the meeting be adjourned.

-CARRIED –

________________________________		____________________________________
Chris Irvin – Mayor				    Terri Close – Municipal Clerk
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